STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE -TOWN OF SURRY
SELECTMEN
MEETING MINUTES SEPTEMBER 8, 2025

The meeting was called to order 7:00 P.M. Present were Jay Croteau, Steve Goldsmith and Ron Profaizer. 
Jason Martin submitted a building permit for a lean-to carport off the side of the existing garage.  Mr. Martin provided a check for $72 to cover the $18 fee for the current application and $54 to cover an outstanding balance on a previously submitted permit. 
Bruce Smith highlighted that the state has established a Commission to Study Zoning Enabling Act that could bring even more changes that impact towns.  The Commission’s goal is to see how the New Hampshire Zoning Enabling Act has changed over time and to consider and make recommendations for future legislation on the balance of zoning powers between the state and municipalities. 
The selectmen had a brief discussion on the ADU legislative changes that passed this year and agreed that expanding the size and/or number of ADUs permitted would not be in the best interests of the town.
Nancy Wilber requested an update on the Tree Agent lawsuit.  The only information that was able to be provided is that the court filings are in, and that the trial location has been set for Hillsborough County.  The hearing date has not been set.
Jay Croteau motioned to accept the minutes as amended.  Ron Profaizer seconded the motion. The selectmen agreed to accept the minutes.
The selectmen signed and paid bills.
The selectmen signed the payroll.
Jay Croteau will invite Durwin Clark to attend the September 29 Selectmen’s Meeting. 
A driveway permit for Richard Roe, Farm Road, was approved after reviewing the comments from the Conservation Commission and the Planning Board. Approval notification was signed, emailed, and mailed.
A building application for Richard Roe, Farm Road, was approved. Approval letter and permit emailed and mailed to Broadvest Corporation.  Ron Profaizer highlighted the confusion surrounding the developer's interpretation of what he felt was verbal approval to move forward with the lot clearing on the Roe property.  After a complaint was received, both Ron Profaizer and Steve Goldsmith went on-site to investigate the logging equipment that was brought in and the tree cutting that was being done, as neither was aware of any approval having been given. Since the lot was already cleared, the decision was made not to shut down the operation.
The selectmen agreed that, going forward, building permits must be approved by the board before any logging can be done to clear a lot for construction.  This aligns with the requirements of the Forest Conservation and Taxation RSA 79:1,4,b,5 that exempts the requirement for an intent to cut “provided that those persons intending to convert the use of the land have secured all required permits including, but not limited to, building permits, subdivision or zoning permits, excavation permits or site plan approvals, as necessary for the use to which the land will be converted, and are able to furnish proof of such permits”. 
A driveway permit for Dean Dorman, Farm Road, was approved after reviewing the comments from the Conservation Commission and the Planning Board.  Approval notification was signed and mailed.
A letter notifying Dean Dorman that an updated Current Use Application A-10 is needed for his property on Farm Road was reviewed. The letter was signed and mailed.
S. Hakala's building application for a prefab garage on Pond Road was approved, and a $75 check was received.
F. McClarnon's building application for an electrical panel on Merriam Road was approved.
Steve Goldsmith is to contact Jason Smart regarding his interest in moving forward with the building application that he submitted.
Ron Profaizer confirmed with the NHDES the state's requirements for approval to increase the load on a sewage disposal system.  There is a specific RSA that outlines the requirements (RSA 485-A:38).  If we need to determine if an existing system is state approved, we should use the OneStop online database on the NHDES website.
A letter was reviewed and mailed to M. Mackenzie in response to his request to have all future tax bills for the cell tower sent to Version. It was determined that all tax bills are currently being sent to Version, with no further action required.
A letter from the Bank of America was received notifying the town that the contents of our abandoned safety deposit box were being sent to the state. The decision to abandon the box was made last year due to the significant past due balance on the box and the low value of its contents. 
Steve Goldsmith was going to go on-site to talk with the pool installer at 234 Pond Road to respond to their questions regarding the need for an electrical sign-off on the work that they are doing.  
MME Construction provided a bid for the road work being considered for Farm Road.  A second bid from another contractor is scheduled to come in shortly. 
The State Policy addressed Steve Goldsmith’s question about a concern the board had regarding an unvaccinated and unlicensed dog on Farm Rd. The trooper informed Steve that it is a civil matter and that the Select Board will need to go through the notification, forfeiture, and legal actions before they become involved. Steven Goldsmith suggested that a letter be sent to start the process.  Selectmen concurred. Ron Profaizer agreed to put together a draft.
Ron Profaizer agreed to respond to M. Welnak’s question regarding ground solar installation. It was agreed that the only requirement is a building permit.
Jay Croteau agreed to look up the septic plan for L. Woodman at 97 Cider Mill Rd to respond to her inquiry.
The town hall rental agreement has been updated to include all three selectmen. The new form is posted on the website.  
Ron Profaizer created and shared a draft of a Sign Permit Application.  The application was created as it is referenced in the Zoning Ordinance, but it did not exist.  Approval will be sought at next week’s meeting.
Ron Profaizer, on behalf of the Planning Board, delivered the signed and approved copy of the 2025 Master Plan to the Select Board for their records.
A Driveway Permit from the NH DOT was received and reviewed.  It was for temporary access for logging/forestry on NH 12 Map 5A, Lot 111 (.11 miles West of Summit Road on the South side of NH 12).
Ron Profaizer provided a copy of the signed Dummond/Magaletta engagement letter for their work as the new town attorney.
The selectmen had a brief discussion on the special School Board meeting they attended on September 2 regarding the potential renovation project required at the school building.  
Ron Profaizer motioned to adjourn. Jay Croteau seconded the motion.  All selectmen agreed to adjourn.
The meeting adjourned at 9:44 pm.   
Submitted by R. Profaizer
